S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7.30pm on 
Wednesday 6th December 2023 in the Parish Office Meeting Room. 
1.  Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Banks, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Apologies:  None
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 6th September 2023:  Mr Narborough proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mr Scales, with one abstention, all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman.    
3. To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
4.  To receive questions from the Public:  None present.
5.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

Update:  Mr Narborough confirmed that he and Mrs Kirby had carried out an inspection on 29th November where it had been found that plots were generally looking quite poor due to the weather and recent rainfall, he added that there are a few plots which have experienced a bit of flooding.

Mrs Kirby stated that four letters have been sent to tenants, requesting that they tidy and cultivate their plots.

New Allotments Fence: Mr Narborough reported that a small section of the new fencing had come down, possibly due to the recent high winds; the replacement post has been delivered and the repair work will be carried out in due course.

Mrs Kirby confirmed that all Allotment Plots are currently rented out and there are two people on the Waiting List.
The Water has now been turned off for the Winter months.

Village Hall:  

Hire Fees – Pre-School:  Mrs Cornwell explained that following the recent proposed increase to Hire Charges, a letter had been received from the Pre-School asking if the Parish Council would consider a reduction to their fees.

It was explained that the proposed Hire Fee for the Village Hall with effect from 1st January 2024 is £18.00 per hour (discounted to £14.00 per hour for the Pre-School). It was explained that the Pre-School currently pay a discounted rate of £12.00 and are asking for a reduction to the proposed fee to perhaps £13.00 per hour.

Comment was made that the Pre-School already have a reduction of £4.00 on the hourly rate and concerns were made that with utility bills going up the Parish Council needs to be careful that the Village Hall does not run at a loss.
Mrs Cornwell explained that on a five-week month she has calculated that the increase from £12.00 to £14.00 per hour would equate to approximately £280.00 extra per month.

Members felt that the Village Hall offers wonderful facilities including a lovely outdoor space, provision of a storage area, and it was said that this is good value for money.

After discussion, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council keeps the proposed rate for the Pre-School at £14.00 per hour, with effect from 1st January 2024, this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with all members in favour. 
New Deputy Caretaker:  Mr Narborough was pleased to report that the new Deputy Caretaker has started in the role and things are going well.
Parish Office:

CCTV Cameras Quote AMR: Mrs Cornwell informed members that following the spate of vandalism over the summertime she had made enquiries into expanding the current CCTV System. 

She explained that if the two dummy cameras were changed for real cameras (Both on the Village Hall - one showing the Car Park area in front of the Parish Office and one showing the Entrance to the Car Park) and a new one installed at the rear of the Parish Office building, this would make the area more secure and hopefully distract perpetrators visiting in the future.

She added however, that the culprits who had caused problems over the summer have been caught by the Police and their parents had been informed, she added that thankfully they had not been seen since.

Mrs Cornwell explained that only one quote had been obtained so far from AMR Group for £2,762.00, however before she went any further, she wanted to know if members wished to proceed with the work.
She added that in October, £117,657.36 of Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) moneys had been received from the local developments and suggested that if members did wish to proceed the money could come out of the CIL Funds or possibly from a Grant from the Borough Council’s CIL pot, however, the Parish Council would need to contribute.

Members agreed that expanding the CCTV System was a good idea and felt that if it was paid for from the Parish Council’s CIL money it could be done quicker.

After further discussion, Mrs Banks proposed that the CCTV System is expanded as explained and paid for by the CIL money, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would endeavour to obtain two more quotes so that the matter can be taken to the full Parish Council meeting in the New Year.

All members were happy.
The Green and Open Spaces:

Replacement Posts at Common Lane - Quotes:  Mrs Cornwell explained that she had obtained quotes to replace the rotten posts which run alongside Common Lane, she said that a quote had been received from Andrew Foreman at £1,600.00 and another quote had been received from CME Landscapes at £2,753.00.
In addition, she had spoken to Adam at Robert Fencing who had suggested a better, more cost-effective solution, using posts made in Wales, (treated wood to last 15 years or creosoted wood to last 40 years).
He had explained that posts set in concrete would be a waste of money as they could be easily pulled up and would still rot in the ground.

Mr Narborough stated that he had spoken to Mr Nicholls, a Fencing Contractor from Hilgay who had suggested that if oak posts were put in, they would last longer. Mr Narborough said that he has asked Mr Nicholls to forward a quotation for the work.

All members were happy to wait for the additional quotes so that the matter can be discussed fully at the full Parish Council meeting.

(Clerk’s Note: Quotes have been received as follows -

David Nichols –   Square Oak Posts 

 

£5,016.95 Inc VAT


      Round pressure treated posts 

£2,507.80 Inc VAT

Robert Fencing – 15-year guarantee treated timber, 

       and reflectors




£2,526.40 +VAT)






Members also agreed that the cost of the work could come out of the CIL money.

New Litter Bin Request – Avon Road Cycle path: Mrs Cornwell explained that a request had been received for a new Litter Bin to be sited at the top of the Avon Road Cycle path, it was said that the nearest bins are at the Nursery Lane / Meadow Road Bus Stop and at Little Walsingham Close.

After discussion, Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council purchases a new Litter Bin for siting at the top of the Avon Road Cycle path, this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with all members in favour.
Replacement Post for the Village Sign:  Mr Hofmeister reported that the post for the Village Sign at Low Road has become rotten and needs replacing, he said that a 2.4 metre 6” x 6” Planed Oak Beam will be required for the job.

He said that the work will need to be carried out by a carpenter to ensure that it is cut correctly for the sign to be reattached.

Mr Scales said that the cost of the work could come out of the maintenance budget.

(Clerk’s Note: A request has been made to Robert Fencing for a Quote).
Nursery Lane Hedge Cutting:  Mrs Albinson enquired when the hedge cutting along Nursery Lane would be finished, she said that an area of hedge between the Pond and Low Road had been left particularly high and needed to be cut down and made level.

Mr Narborough asked if in addition to that, the splay at the entrance to the Pond could be cut back and sloped to give vehicles leaving the Pond area improved visibility.
Cemetery:

St Mary’s Church Wall Repairs:  Mrs Cornwell explained that some repair work on the wall had taken place, she added that the repairs are carried out a little at a time annually.

Comment was made that the wall on the right-hand side of the main gates is in better condition due to having coping stones on the top, however, added that there are none on the left-hand side, which unfortunately enables water to penetrate the wall more easily.

CIL:  

Possible CIL Suggestions:  It was said that replacement Village Hall chairs and possible additional Street Lighting is still on the list.

Mrs Banks asked whether residents are consulted about possible CIL suggestions.

Mrs Cornwell said that this has been put in the Contact magazine in the past, where residents have been asked for their ideas.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the time limit for spending CIL money is five years.

Cemetery – Bench Renovation:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the two old wooden benches from the Cemetery have been delivered to the Kings Lynn Men’s Shed for renovation, it is hoped that they will be returned for installation soon.

Mr Hofmeister asked whether the Parish Council should donate to the Men’s Shed for the work.

Mrs Cornwell said that when she spoke to them, they seemed grateful for the work.

Members felt that several benches in the Cemetery need renovation and it was suggested that these could also be renovated by members at the Men’s Shed, if they would be happy to do it.
Wootton Park:   
Mrs Gotts read out a short report from Mr Border regarding the drainage project, it was said that the work is booked in for the Springtime.
She added that the Community Payback team are once again carrying out odd jobs in the Park.

9 Acre Field:  Mr Narborough reported that the field has had its annual cut and is looking good.

It was suggested that to save money a local farmer may wish to cut it and bale the hay for his animals.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would make some enquiries.

(Clerk’s Note: Mrs Cornwell contacted John Anderson and explained the situation, Mr Anderson will take a look and come back to us).
SWiB:  
Mrs Albinson reported that a date has been set for this Saturday 9th December for Mr Richard High and the Priory Rotary Club to plant some additional trees at the 9-acre Field, it was said that this had previously been agreed and that the trees are to be planted in the unused South/East corner of the field.

It was said that South Wootton in Bloom have agreed to pay for a replacement Silver Birch tree.
Mrs Banks spoke regarding the Parish Council Grant Awarding Policy and the request made by Mrs Cornwell for a report to clarify what the Parish Councils £500.00 Grant is spent on, she confirmed that the money would be used to purchase Fertilizer, Compost and Plants.

Finally, it was said that Mr Nolan Mills will be liaising with Mr Border from the Wootton Park Association regarding the planting of the Wildflower Strips in the Park, South Wootton in Bloom will be contributing towards these costs, however, Mr Border will organise the work.
6. To discuss possible Budget Requests:  

Mr Narborough referred to the circulated list of possible budget requests and asked if there were any other items which needed to be included, he said that this year’s budget request of £11,900, is less than last years which was approximately £15,000.

Mr Narborough went through the list and explained each item, he commented that the Parish Council has a Policy regarding Grants, and it needs to be mindful of what it gives out.

With all members happy, it was said that the Assets Budget request of £11,900 total, would be put forward to the Finance Committee for discussion at their meeting in January 2024. 

There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.30pm.

7. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 6th March 2024 at 7pm.
6th March 2024   





                Chairman                                                                                                          
